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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, May 12, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Jenny Flynn

Mary H. Forbes

Michael Giordano Jr.

Robert E. Hitchcock





Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President


Also Present:

Janice G. Allen, Mayor








David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 





Gloria Pflueger, Borough Clerk


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by cadets from the North Plainfield High School Navy Junior R.O.T.C.


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 10, 2007.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on December 27, 2007 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


SWEARING IN OF PROBATIONARY POLICE OFFICERS BY THE MAYOR:


Chief Parenti introduced the following Probationary Police Officers, who were then sworn in by Mayor Allen:

Marcus Steinhauser    Justin Pelissier   Joseph Mazza


2008 FIRE, POLICE AND RESCUE SQUAD MERIT AWARDS CEREMONY


FIRE DEPARTMENT:


Chief William Eaton commented on the activities of the Fire Department and thanked all firefighters, fire officers, the Call Force and EMTs for their continued professionalism and aggressive efforts at all fires.  The Chief, assisted by Mayor Allen, then described incidents and presented various awards for 2007 to members of the Fire Department.  


Chief Eaton explained that the Medal of Honor is the Fire Department’s highest award that a member can earn.  Due to the extraordinary act that must take place on the fire ground even to be considered for it, no one in the more than 100-year history of the North Plainfield Fire Department has ever received this award; so tonight will be a first.  He went on to say that the parameters and definition of this award are that an act must be personally heroic, there must be extraordinary bravery and gallantry, the act must be performed with personal hazard of life with knowledge of the risk assumed, and it must be above and beyond the call of duty.  He then presented the Medal of Honor to Captain Allen Smith for his outstanding acts, while off-duty, in a structure fire that occurred on August 24, 2007 in the 500 block of Mountain Avenue.


POLICE DEPARTMENT:

Chief William Parenti spoke in praise of the Fire Department, Public Works Department and the Rescue Squad for their efforts in assisting the Police Department and for their ability to work together.  He proceeded to describe the Chief of Police Award, saying that this award is given to someone who has gone above and beyond the call for service in the community and/or aided the Police Department.  He then presented a plaque to Mayor Janice Allen for the excellent work she has done in her many years of public service to the people of North Plainfield.  He cited some of her accomplishments: the rebirth of Somerset Street, the revitalization of the business district, bringing emergency services together and the courage to move forward with the plan to renovate the municipal complex.  He congratulated the mayor, saying that she has earned the gratitude of the citizens of the Borough as a great leader in the fight for human decency and honesty in government.

 Chief Parenti, assisted by Capt. Brian Tufaro, then presented the Police Department Merit Awards, citing each case and type of award while singling out the various police officers that had distinguished themselves.

RESCUE SQUAD:

Rescue Squad Captain Douglas Krisburg expressed his pleasure at the inclusion of the Squad as a part of the Borough’s public safety honorees.  He said that the merit awards were being presented to volunteers who typically come out for twelve hours a week in support of the Rescue Squad, adding that over 1,000 calls for help were answered in 2007.  He then proceeded to announce and present various awards to Rescue Squad members.

Council President Stabile announced trooping of the colors exercises by the North Plainfield High School Navy Junior R.O.T.C.

  
He then called for a recess at 9:00 p.m. and reconvened the meeting at 9:10 p.m. with all Council members present at the beginning of the meeting still present.


PUBLIC COMMENT:  


Cate Carley, 101 Rockview Avenue, North Plainfield, offered her congratulations to the various public safety personnel receiving recognition and awards, then extended her thanks to Jenny Flynn for her efforts on behalf of the town.


NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Proposed Ordinance Increasing Land Development Fees – E.M.B.   Mr. Bernstein explained requests coming from the Planning and Zoning Boards that fees charged to applicants to the boards, which had not seen a rise in thirteen years, be raised to compensate for the time, effort and responsibility undertaken by the professionals involved.  It is strictly a user-based increase which is only charged individuals using the service.  Mr. Bernstein said that he was asking for the new fees on behalf of Mr. Schwartz, the  Planning and Zoning Board attorney, and called for an appropriate ordinance to be adopted at as early a date as possible.


Mrs. Forbes commented that it was important that the Borough recovers its costs.  Mr. Bernstein agreed, adding that it was apropos that North Plainfield also keep in step with the surrounding municipalities.    


Council agreed to move forward with the proposed ordinance.

2. 
Request for Right of Way Use Approval by Fibertech Networks LLC – J.G.A.  Mr. Hollod explained that a letter had been received regarding the proposed construction of a fiber network through the Borough.  The request is similar to one previously received and granted by the Council earlier in 2007 to “Core Connections.”  The administration will meet with Fibertech to ascertain where the intended route of the network will be located in North Plainfield.   Mr. Hitchcock asked that the color of the cabling be determined and also what sort of ancillary equipment there might be, and if it is intended to be  installed on the ground or the pole.   Mr. Righetti asked if the town was likely to receive any perquisites from the right-of-way being granted.  Mr. Hollod replied that any advantages were limited, and Mr. Bernstein confirmed that conversations had been held regarding what could be had.  By law, they are strictly limited.  No further objections were raised regarding the Fibertech installation.

OLD BUSINESS:

1.
Proposed Sign Ordinance – D.M.S.  Mr. Singleterry advised that the proposed sign ordinance was in the process of being re-drafted based on comments heard at the last council meeting.  A fresh proposal will be ready for consideration at the next meeting.


PUBLIC COMMENT:


Tracy Peters, 495 Ayres Avenue, North Plainfield, asked for a definition of land development fees.  Mr. Bernstein replied that the fees involve applications for variances before the zoning board, site plan approvals, variances before the planning board that are bulk in nature – any item that would come before the planning board or the zoning board.


Cate Carley, 101 Rockview Avenue, North Plainfield, vis-à-vis the sign ordinance, asked if signs would be updated around Green Acres Park to improve their clarity and specificity.

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:

Mrs. Forbes termed the list of college acceptances of the town’s graduating class as most impressive.  

David Branan, 51 Mountain Avenue, North Plainfield, Vice President, North Plainfield Board of Education, was recognized and came forward.  He explained that all Borough schools would be undergoing a three-year QSAC (Quality Single Accountability Continuum) involving self-analysis, an audit by the county, scrutiny by the state and State Education Commissioner.  Thus far, North Plainfield has received very high scores, which categorized the schools as a “high performing school district.”  The analysis is part of a new drive for total accountability and quality control by the county.  In essence, the North Plainfield Public Schools have passed their test.  
Mr. Hitchcock said that he had reported back to the Shade Tree Advisory Board.   regarding the proposed ordinance. They asked about a time frame on the subcommittee and viewing their anticipated findings before they are agendized.  In reference to the Historic Preservation Commission (HPC), he advised of the latest details regarding 40-42 Washington Avenue.  No further action is required for the time being from HPC regarding that property.

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. Singleterry and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 9:25 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

5/12/08


